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1. Introduction

This report provides an update of NSAC activities for 5 months covering the interim period from 1st November 2018 to 29th March 2019. 

This report is presented in 3 sections. It provides an update of how the NSAC is making progress towards work plan objectives, it lists all advice approved and published and lists all meetings organised by and attended by NSAC members.

2. Progress Towards 2018-19 Work Plan. 

The work program covers the 12-months period (1st November 2018 – 31st October 2019), while this report was written after 5 months. The points of focus will be continued in the next 7-months period. In this sense, this is an interim update. 

Landing Obligation 

The Landing Obligation will be fully implemented for demersal stocks in the North Sea in January 2019. The NSAC will consider progress and the effectiveness of the mitigation tools available within the Joint Recommendation. The NSAC will continue to seek new ideas and develop advice on how best to avoid choke situations occurring, including methods to increase selectivity in order to reduce unwanted catch. We will monitor the levels of international quota swapping between Member States to alleviate potential choke issues.  It will be important to take an overall view of all the inter-related policies including: control, monitoring and enforcement, technical measures and distribution of quota to identify the cumulative impact of these on selectivity improvements and any potential choke situations. 

For the cases where gear-selectivity and unwanted catches’ survivability cannot be further improved, we will examine methods used for disposal of excess and undersized fish. This may become an issue for ports and regions that do not have easy access to fishmeal processing facilities. Alternative methods for use and / or disposal will be considered.

We will continue to work closely with scientists, fisheries managers and other experts to identify ways to apply best practice. 

Progress: The landing obligation has been one of the central themes of the Demersal Working Group of February 2019. Items discussed during this meeting were among others: the December Council 2018 and fishing quotas, potential chokes and exemptions. In addition, a representative of the Scheveningen Group joined this meeting to give the group an update on the progress regarding Skates and Rays roadmap. The NSAC has engaged closely with the Scheveningen Group (more on collaboration with the Scheveningen Group below). 
The DiscardLess Conference marked the end of the DiscardLess project, a programme focusing on strategies for the gradual elimination of discards in European fisheries, mainly funded by the European Commission. At the Conference the outcomes of the project were presented by scientists from the collaborating partners in this project. The DiscardLess Conference was attended by multiple members of the NSAC and outcomes of the DiscardLess project were discussed within the Demersal Working Group.
 

Technical Measures

The NSAC will continue to provide advice at a regional level on the Conservation of Fishery Resources and the Protection of Marine Ecosystems through Technical Measures. We will monitor the implementation of technical measures to ensure that it is not counterproductive to the landing obligation and the achievement of the CFP’s objectives. 

Progress: During the convention period the NSAC has responded to the Consultation on the Joint Recommendation on

Technical Measures in the Skagerrak from the Scheveningen Regional Group. Besides, the agreement of the European Parliament on the revision of the Technical Measures Regulation has been discussed at the Demersal Working Group of February 14th. 

TAC Setting Arrangements in the North Sea

We will monitor the implementation of the North Sea Multi Annual Plan and within this we will assess TAC setting arrangements within the North Sea. We will work closely with Norwegian colleagues to find an approach that is acceptable to all. There are some species that will need to be examined in greater detail with a view to providing advice. We will also continue to monitor the situation of cod management in the Kattegat and provide advice if required.

Progress: Our Norwegian colleagues are invited to our next Demersal Working Group, which is scheduled on April 16th in Gothenburg. Cod management in the Kattegat was discussed during the Skagerrak & Kattegat Working Group of the 21st of February. 

Brexit, implications for the NSAC

At the beginning of the NSAC operational year in November 2018 it is expected that the framework withdrawal agreement will be available, and its implications better understood by the NSAC. We will engage with the Commission and the Member States to discuss the future of the NSAC and produce advice on transition and post Brexit arrangements for membership, structure, location and funding of the organisation. As information and details become available we will make recommendations on post-Brexit arrangements with the UK and Norway.

Progress: Although we have passed the initial Brexit date, it is as unclear as five months ago as regards to what will be the future relation of the EU and the UK. When there is more clarity about Brexit, we will start initiating discussions on post Brexit arrangements. Focus group arrangements for Brexit are on our Executive Committee agenda in June 2019.

Environmental Issues

The construction of major offshore wind parks and their cumulative impact on fishing and the environment will be considered. We will continue to work closely with wind park developers such as TenneT to fully understand their plans and provide stakeholder opinion to their proposals. We will also consider the noise impact of such developments on spawning and migratory patterns of fish.

We will continue to participate in discussions related to management measures in Natura 2000 and other Marine Protected Areas. It is difficult for an AC to provide consensus advice on these issues but where possible this will be provided.

We will continue our discussions on reduction and disposal of marine litter (including micro-plastics) and noise in the marine environment and prepare advice where common objectives are identified. 

We will seek expert advice on seabird populations in the North Sea, to identify possible causes for the decline in numbers, links with - and impacts from - fisheries.

Progress: Wind parks were a central theme during last Ecosystem Working Group. An update of wind energy developments of concern to the NSAC with regards to the Dogger Bank was presented and also representatives of TenneT have attended to update the group on their work. NSAC is discussing strategic points for NSAC input with TenneT. 

The Ecosystem Working Group has also been working on management measures in N2000 and other Marine Protected Areas. Alice Cornthwaite (JCNN) presented on developing a participatory approach to managing fishing activity in UK offshore Marine Protected Areas (MPAs). Furthermore, Ton Ijlstra representative of the Dutch Ministry of Agriculture, Nature and Food quality has provided the EWG with an update and reflection on the Dogger Bank process, and other MPA work, from a Dutch Government perspective. It was decided to start a NSAC Focus Group working on a paper on lessons learned from this Dogger Bank process. 

Regarding Marine Litter, NSAC has attended the EC-meeting on circular design of fishing gear. When the NSAC receives more information from the EC regarding their procedure and time schedule for working on this topic, the NSAC will start working on developing advice. 

During the convention period the NSAC hasn’t yet actively worked on seabird populations.

Other issues

Continue to develop closer links with the Scheveningen Group

The NSAC will continue to work closely with the Scheveningen Group of Member States. We will seek early engagement with the 2020 presidency (Belgium) with the aim of establishing communication channels and sharing their priorities in advance of January 2020. We will also seek feedback from all NSAC advice submitted to the group. We will continue to work with the Scheveningen Technical and Control Groups to share the knowledge and experience of the NSAC members.

Progress: The NSAC has engaged closely with the Scheveningen Group. A representative of the Danish chairmanship of the Scheveningen Group has attended the Executive Committee meeting on February 8th and representatives of the NSAC have attended several meetings of the Scheveningen Group. We will seek contact with the Belgian presidency prior January 2020.

Working closely with scientists

We will continue to work closely with members of ICES and will have at least one meeting of the NSAC in Denmark which will give senior members of ICES the opportunity to participate fully in our discussions. We will consider data collection and encourage NSAC members to participate in relevant ICES working groups and STECF meetings. We will discuss with ICES how NSAC stakeholders can best contribute to improving stock assessment procedures.

 

Progress: Both MIAC (formerly known as MIRAC) and MIACO (the annual meetings between ICES and the Advisory Councils) have been attended by the NSAC. Scientist involvement was also discussed during the Demersal Working Group of February 14th and the importance of collaboration with scientists was stressed. NSAC will be attending ICES workshops where relevant.

Develop closer links with Member States

As the work of the Scheveningen Group has increased, particularly related to the landing obligation, we have seen a reduction in the number of Member State representatives attending NSAC meetings and there is a need to improve contact. We will seek to identify the individuals responsible for fisheries management within each Member State. We will ensure that they receive all NSAC advice directly and they will be invited to participate in all relevant meetings. This will be increasingly important for issues such as quota distribution, where the Member States have a direct influence.

Progress: Member States are on the NSAC mailing lists for invitations to NSAC meetings and for distributing NSAC advice. However, due to extra work related to Brexit, individuals responsible for fisheries management within each Member State haven’t been identified yet so this action will remain on the list for the upcoming months. 

Developing closer links with the European Parliament

NSAC will continue to provide members of the PECH Committee with copies of all NSAC approved advice. We will develop closer links with advisors and rapporteurs of relevant legislative files encouraging participating at relevant NSAC meetings and provide three written updates during the year informing PECH Committee members of NSAC activities and meetings.  We will seek to engage with the PECH secretariat to identify how the NSAC could best communicate with its members.

Progress: Similar to actions to improve contact with the Member States, there has not yet been put much effort in improving links with the European Parliament, so this action will remain on the list for the upcoming months. The NSAC did, however, collect contacts from PECH committee and will be sending all approved advice for their consideration.

Relationships with Norway and other third countries

Representatives of the Norwegian fishing industry will continue to be invited to attend Demersal Working Group and the Skagerrak & Kattegat Working Group meetings to give the opportunity to exchange information and current thinking with NSAC members. They will be invited to participate in other meetings should they be able to provide expert opinions.

Progress: The Norwegian fishing industry is invited to the Demersal Working Group of April 16th in Gothenburg. 

 

Links to the European Commission

The NSAC would like to achieve a better interaction with senior members of DG Mare. Our aim is to be involved in the development of policy rather than to contribute to consultations. We will discuss with DG Mare how this can be addressed and how the NSAC can structure its meetings and discussions to facilitate greater DG Mare involvement.

Progress: Due to the transfer of the NSAC, contacts with the Commission in the past couple of months has mainly focussed on organisational affairs of the Advisory Council. The NSAC highly appreciates the guidance and assistance it has received from the Commission during the transfer. Building relationships between the NSAC and Commission will need further effort in the upcoming months. Therefore, the NSAC would welcome initiatives to revive the meetings between the Advisory Councils and Commission on a more frequent base, like those that have been arranged in the past.
3. Advice Published
Advice approved and published by the NSAC are listed below. Full reports are available on the NSAC website by clicking on the link. During the convention period the NSAC produced 1 advice document and received 0 responses. The low number of advice is related both to the short convention period, the transfer of the NSAC and uncertainty related to Brexit.
Title of Advice







Date Published
Response to JR on Technical Measures in the Skagerrak

 13th March 2019

NSAC Advice on the EC proposal for a revision of the Control Regulation 



3rd April 2019
(approved after the interim period)
1. NSAC Advice on Best Practices for Handling Catches of Skates and Rays 



16th May 2019
(approved after the interim period)
2. Meetings
Meetings Held by NSAC

	Title of the meeting
	Date
	Place
	Key results of the meeting (brief summary of the minutes)

	Control Regulation Focus Group
	8th November 2018
	London
	A focus group met in London on 8th November to continue working on the control regulation. A next meeting with attendance of one or more representatives of DG MARE was prepared. The focus group was chaired by Barrie Deas. http://nsrac.org/forthcoming-meetings/control-regulation-focus-group-8th-november-2018-london/ 

	NSAC directors meeting
	26th November 2018
	Aberdeen
	Meeting of directors, transfer team, former executive secretary and new interim secretary to discuss arrangements regards office transfer. It was decided that the NSAC NL will be structured as an association with full legal capacity under Dutch law. 

	Control Regulation Focus Group
	11th December 2018
	Brussels
	Three representatives of DG MARE joined this focus group to have a dialogue on the main topics of the proposed reform of the Control Regulation. The focus group was chaired by Kenn Skau Fischer. http://nsrac.org/forthcoming-meetings/control-regulation-focus-group-11th-december-2018-brussels/ 

	Control Regulation Focus Group
	16th January 2019
	Brussels
	A focus group met in Brussels on the 16th of January. The group went collectively though the draft advice, from start to end. The amendments made were marked by using track changes. The focus group was chaired by Kenn Skau Fisher. http://nsrac.org/forthcoming-meetings/control-focus-group-15th-january-2019-brussels/ 

	Interviews with applicants for the position of Executive Secretary
	28th January 2019
	Zoetermeer
	Niels Wichmann, Irene Kingma and Noor Visser have conducted the interviews at the new office in Zoetermeer. After finishing this procedure, Ms Tamara Talevska was appointed to become the new Executive Secretary of the NSAC. 

	Executive Committee Meeting
	8th February 2019
	London
	On the 8th of February 2019, the Executive Committee met in London. Main points on the agenda were: 

- Pascale Colson of DG MARE gave an update regards the Landing Obligation and discard plans, Brexit, the Technical Measures Regulation and the Control Regulation. 

- Lisbet Nielsen (Danish Ministry of Food, Agriculture and Fisheries – chairing the Scheveningen Group in 2019) gave an update on the work of the Scheveningen group. First priolority for this group is to have a new Joint Recommendation for the North Sea ready by May. She also referred to the Conference on Fully Documented Fisheries. 

- Updates by the three NSAC working groups.

- Presentation by WWF on the implementation of the CFP, followed by a discussion on the topic.

- An update on the transitions of the NSAC to Zoetermeer and a short discussion on the proposed statutes under Dutch Law. 

The report of the meeting is available via: http://nsrac.org/forthcoming-meetings/executive-committee-8th-february-2019-london/ 

	Extraordinary General Assembly Meeting
	8th February 2019
	London
	The extraordinary General Assembly was attached to the ExCom meeting, with the purpose of agreeing on statutes for the new legal structure of the NSAC: an association with full legal capacity under Dutch law. The statutes were prepared by a civil law notary in cooperation with the interim secretariat. The proposed statutes were approved by the GA, after which the civil law notary could officially incorporate the association. http://nsrac.org/forthcoming-meetings/nsac-extraordinary-general-assembly-8th-february-2019-london/ 

	Demersal Working Group
	14th February 2019
	London
	On the 14th of February, the Demersal Working Group met in London. Most important topics of the meeting were: A discussion on the landing obligation and the future thereof; a presentation by Heidi Guille (DEFRA) on the Skates and Rays Roadmap; an discussion on the agreement on the Technical Measures that was reached during the previous night; a discussion on science based fisheries policy.

 http://nsrac.org/forthcoming-meetings/demersal-working-group-14th-february-2019-london/ 

	Skagerrak & Kattegat Working Group
	21st Feburary 2019
	Copenhagen
	The Skagerrak and Kattegat Working Group met in Copenhagen. The agenda mainly focussed on the landing obligation, the management of choke species in IIIa, the management of cod in the Kattegat, quota stability for sole, plaice and Nephrops; Norwegian Technical Rules; N2000 activities; and the Swedish initiative to restrict bottom trawling. The report of the meeting is available at: http://nsrac.org/forthcoming-meetings/skagerrak-kattegat-working-group-21th-february-2019-copenhagen/ 

	Ecosystem Working Group
	19th March 2019
	Schiphol
	The Ecosystem Working Group covered a range of topics: 

· Alice Cornthwaite (JNCC) was invited to present her work on developing a participatory approach to MPA adaptive management

· Ton Ijlstra (Dutch Ministry of Nature, Agriculture and Foodquality) was invited to present on the Dogger bank process. The NSAC will shortly start a focus group on the lessons learned from the Doggerbank process. 

· Anne-Cécile Dragon reported on a meeting on circular design of fishing gear. When there is more clarity on what kind of input from the NSAC would be usefull, the NSAC will start a focus group on this theme. 

· Irene Kingma presented her point of view regards the Prohibited Species List and Mr. Eckehard Reussner, representative of the Commission, gave an update of the EC’s side. I discussion followed. 

· The group discussed developments regards Wind Energy. Presentations were given by Emilie Reuchlin (WWF) and by representatives of TenneT

· Dr. Andronikos Kafas (ScotMER programme) gave a presentation on the research gaps by the Fish and Fisheries Specialist Receptor Group.

The report will be available via http://nsrac.org/forthcoming-meetings/ecosystem-working-group-19th-march-2019-schiphol-the-netherlands/ 

	NSAC directors meeting
	25th March 2019
	Zoetermeer
	The Directors and Secretariat of the NSAC gathered in Zoetermeer to speak about the transition and other organisational, financial and legal affairs of the NSAC.  


 Meetings Attended by NSAC Representatives
	Other Meetings where NSAC was represented

	Joint Nature Conservation Committee MPA Stakeholder Meeting
	8th November 2018
	
	The meeting was attended by Kenneth Coull. The purpose of the meeting was to initiate the process of developing a participatory approach to the management of fisheries in UK Marine Protected Processes. A representative of JNCC has presented this project during the Ecosystem Working Group of the March 19th.

	Scheveningen Presidency 2019
	28th November 2018
	Copenhagen
	Niels Wichmann and Irene Kingma represented the NSAC.

	Joint Advisory Council Meeting on the Future Functioning Post Brexit
	4th December 2018
	Madrid
	Niels Wichmann and Mike Park have attended this meeting. 

	DG Mare Seminar on Digital Monitoring of Small Scale Fisheries
	4-5 December 2018
	Brussels
	Kenn Skau Fischer, Anne-Cécile Dragon and Arjan Heinen have attended this meeting. 

	MIRAC meeting
	17th January 2019
	Copenhagen
	Kenn Skau Fischer, Jonny Hughes (PEW) and Noor Visser have attended representing NSAC. 

	MIACO meeting
	17 – 18 January 2019
	Copenhagen
	Kenn Skau Fischer, Jonny Hughes (PEW) and Noor Visser have attended representing NSAC. 

	DiscardLess Conference
	30-31 January 2019
	Copenhagen
	Irene Kingma, Ned Clark, Pim Visser and Noor Visser amongst others have attended this conference on the outcomes of the DiscardLess Project. A summary of the presentations held during this meeting can be found here. 

	Scheveningen Group Technical Meeting
	18-19 February 2019
	Copenhagen
	NSAC has send apologies for this meeting.

	EC Meeting on the Circular Design of Fishing Gear
	26th February 2019
	Brussels
	Anne-Cécile Dragon attended this meeting and reported outcomes of this meeting to the Ecosystem Working Group on the 19th of March 2019 at Schiphol. Her notes on this meeting can be found here. 

	Conference on Fully Documented Fisheries
	26th February 2019
	Copenhagen
	Barry Deas and Henrike Semmler joined the panel at the panel discussion.

	Scheveningen Group High-Level Meeting
	27th February 2019
	Copenhagen
	NSAC was represented by Kenn Skau Fischer and Irene Kingma. 

	EFCA Advisory Board Meeting
	27th February 2019
	Copenhagen
	Niels Wichmann represented NSAC.

	Scheveningen Control Expert Group
	28th February 2019
	Paris
	Kenn Skau Fischer and Anne-Cécile Dragon, both actively working on the NSAC advice on the revision of the Control Regulation, have attended this meeting. 

	Scheveningen Group Technical Meeting
	11-12 March 2019
	Copenhagen
	NSAC has send apologies for this meeting.

	Long Distance AC Working Group
	27th March 2019
	Brussels
	New Executive Secretary Tamara Talevska attended this meeting to learn from other AC’s. 


3. Internal affairs

During the last months, the transition of the NSAC has demanded a lot of effort from the directors, members, the old, interim and new secretariat as well as other parties involved. The extra work is now paying off, as the NSAC based in Zoetermeer now is getting shape. A few highlights of the work of the past months:
Agreeing on the new location of the NSAC and handover of work 

At the Executive Committee meeting of September the 20th a proposal from the directors for relocating to Denmark was discussed. However, the NSAC couldn’t agree on moving to Denmark, and such an open call to for proposed new locations was launched. At the Executive Committee of October 29th three proposals were presented and it was agreed to move to Zoetermeer, the Netherlands at the succeeding General Assembly. It was also agreed that VisNed’s employee would act as an interim secretary to arrange the transfer and continue the work of the secretariat. Former Executive Secretary Lorna Duguid had already announced that she would resign her work from December 1st. So due to the short notice regards announcing the relocation and also the delay on making a decision on the new location, there was basically one month left to move out of the Aberdeen office and also to handover the work and current affairs from the Aberdeen based secretariat to the Interim Secretariat. To ensure a proper handover, the interim secretary has spent two weeks in Aberdeen to takeover the work and an extra directors meeting was arranged to discuss arrangements. 

Establishing a new entity
Establishing a new entity for NSAC in the Netherlands implies a lot of work in setting up new arrangements for the secretariat. To highlight some: 

· Legal entity: After some discussion, it was agreed to structure the NSAC NL as an association with full legal capacity. Statutes were needed that are compliant to Dutch law, the requirements posed by the European Commission for awarding the grant and also fit the current practice of the AC. A Dutch civil law notary had to be attracted to draft the statutes and to incorporate the association. The statutes for the NSAC association under Dutch law were approved at an Extraordinary General Assembly Meeting on February 8th. The association was incorporated on February 11th and at the same date registered at the Chamber of Commerce (KvK). 

· Bank account: The bank account could only be established after being incorporated and registered. Unfortunately, the opening of the bank account took 6 weeks, despite the attempts to speed up the process. On the 3rd of April, the account was opened. 

· Registration at the EU-institutions: For registration at the EU, both the legal entity and the bank account needed to be set up. Therefore, registration could only take place from the 3rd of April. 

· Staff: A permanent Executive Secretary needed to be attracted to work from the Zoetermeer office. The vacancy for this position was published early December and deadline for sending in applications was set at 11th of January. In total seven applications were received. Tamara Talevska was appointed as the new Executive Secretary in February, starting from the 4th of March. To ensure a decent handover of affairs and finishing the setup NSAC in the Netherlands, the new executive secretary and the interim secretary will be working side by side for two months. 

· Applications: Due to the above mentioned issues, the application for the grant for the next period and some other files have been submitted with a delay. The NSAC will strive to act in due time for any further matters.

4. Financial statement
	Finance Nov 2018 - Mar 2019
	Budgeted
	Actual
	%

	Staff
	8445
	8468
	100.27%

	Participation in meetings
	34933
	24591
	70.39%

	Information and preparation of meetings
	14870
	10288
	69.19%

	Operating costs
	11660
	8260
	70.84%

	Interpretation and translation
	2500
	0
	0.00%

	Other contracts
	69200
	89103
	128.76%
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